
PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD MINUTES 

The Brevard County Planning & Zoning Board met in regular session on Monday, July 12, 2021, at 
3:00 p.m., in the Florida Room, Building C, Brevard County Government Center, 2725 Judge Fran 
Jamieson Way, Viera, Florida. 

The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. 

Board members present were:  Ron Bartcher (D1); Brian Hodgers (D2); Mark Wadsworth, Chair (D4); 
Joe Buchanan (D4 Alt); Peter Filiberto (D5); and David Bassford (D5 Alt). 

Staff members present were: Jeffrey Ball, Planning and Zoning Manager; George Ritchie, Planner III; 
Paul Body, Planner II; Kyle Harris, Planner I; Abigail Jorandby, Assistant County Attorney; and 
Jennifer Jones, Special Projects Coordinator. 

At the outset of the meeting, David Bassford announced a conflict of interest on Items H.1., H.7., and 
H.8., and would need to abstain from voting. 

Approval of the May 3, 2021, Minutes 

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by Joe Buchanan, to approve the minutes of May 3, 2021.  The 
motion passed unanimously. 

CBH Properties Melbourne, LLC (Bruce Moia) 
A change of zoning classification from BU-1 (General Retail Commercial) with an existing BDP 
(Binding Development Plan) to BU-2 (Retail, Warehousing, and Wholesale Commercial) and an 
amendment to the existing BDP. The property is 1.15 acres, located on the east side of N. Wickham 
Rd., approx. 0.13 mile south of Jordan Blass Dr. (6315 N. Wickham Rd., Melbourne) (21Z00012) (Tax 
Account 3022324) (District 4) 

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by Joe Buchanan, to table the request to the July 26, 2021, LPA 
meeting, due to lack of quorum. The vote was unanimous. (David Bassford abstained; therefore, a 
quorum was not maintained) 

Joshua E. Motta and Virginia L. Rymer 
A change of zoning classification from GU (General Use) to AU (Agricultural Residential). The 
property is 2.23 acres, located on the west side of Fishtail Palm Ave., approx. 181 feet north of 
Cabbage Palm St. (5340 Fishtail Palm Ave., Cocoa) (21Z00017) (Tax Account 2314015) (District 1) 

Virginia Rymer, 1355 Lester Court, Merritt Island, stated the subject property is in Canaveral Groves, 
which is known for its agricultural uses; there are many horses in the area, along with goats and 
chickens. She said the goal is to have AU zoning in order to build a house, an accessory structure, 
and possibly a guesthouse in the future. 

No public comment. 

Ron Bartcher asked the kind of commercial operations that are intended. Ms. Rymer replied they are 
looking at a small beekeeping operation, and if there is an excess of honey she would like the ability 
to sell it.   

Mr. Bartcher asked if Ms. Rymer intends to do any raising or grazing of animals. Ms. Rymer replied 
possibly in the future. Mr. Bartcher asked if they would want to get into butchering and slaughtering. 
Ms. Rymer replied no, she would not do that on the property. Mr. Bartcher asked if the animals would 
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be cows, horses, and sheep, or pigs and hogs. Ms. Rymer replied no pigs or hogs; potentially cows 
and maybe a horse or two.  

Motion by Ron Bartcher, seconded by Peter Filiberto, to recommend approval of the requested 
change of zoning classification from GU to AU. The motion passed unanimously. 

Timothy and Diane Lystlund 
A Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment (21S.03) to change the Future Land Use 
designation from RES 1 (Residential 1) to RES 2 (Residential 2). The property is 0.55 acres, located 
on the west side of Hibiscus Ave., approx. 240 ft. south of Jonquil Lane. (9555 Hibiscus Ave., Micco) 
(21PZ00026) (Tax Account 3009665) (District 3) 

Timothy and Diane Lystlund 
A change of zoning classification from RU-1-7 (Single-Family Residential) to SR (Suburban 
Residential). The property is 0.55 acres, located on the west side of Hibiscus Ave., approx. 240 ft. 
south of Jonquil Lane. (9555 Hibiscus Ave., Micco) (21Z00014) (Tax Account 3009665) (District 3) 

Timothy Lystlund, 1501 East Lake Lane, Sebastian, stated when they purchased the property they 
found out the zoning was incorrect for the size of the lot, and so they would like to change the zoning.  

Mark Wadsworth asked the approximate square footage of the house they want to build. Mr. Lystlund 
replied the house would be a little under 2,300 square feet. 

No public comment. 

Mr. Lystlund stated he is familiar a letter written in opposition. 

Brian Hodgers asked if the board should consider the letter if the person is not present. Abby 
Jorandby replied that the board can consider it. 

Mr. Hodgers pointed out there are several RU-1-7-zoned properties in the area with houses on them 
that were built before the zoning changed. 

Paul Body explained the problem is that the subject property was subdivided in 1996; the abutting 
properties were subdivided around the same time, so the Future Land Use is the problem, at 
Residential 1. When it was subdivided, it did not meet the requirements for Residential 1. The 
abutting properties should have also rezoned. The subject property is a little over a half-acre and the 
SR zoning seemed to be the better fit because it requires a half-acre and cannot be re-subdivided. 

Mr. Wadsworth asked if the neighbor who wrote the letter of objection lives in the neighborhood. Mr. 
Lystlund replied the neighbor who wrote the letter lives on Honeysuckle, behind the subject property, 
four lots down, on a quarter-acre lot. 

Mr. Wadsworth stated in looking at the neighborhood, there are three streets. There are 
approximately five or six lots that are roughly the same size as the subject property and the rest of the 
lots in the area are smaller.  
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Mr. Body replied most of the lots in the area were subdivided before Comprehensive Plan was 
adopted, mostly to the west. The lots to the east and abutting the subject property were all subdivided 
at the same time and did not meet the Comprehensive Plan. 

Peter Filiberto stated it seems like this is the last lot to be built out in the three-street area, so he 
doesn’t see a domino effect happening if the board approves the request.   

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by Joe Buchanan, to recommend approval of the requested 
Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment to change the Future Land Use designation from RES 
1 to RES 2. The motion passed unanimously. 

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by Joe Buchanan, to recommend approval of the requested 
change of zoning classification from RU-1-7 to SR. The motion passed unanimously. 

Schwab Construction Group, Inc. (Daniel Lee Schwab) 
A change of zoning classification from BU-1 (General Retail Commercial) to RU-2-15 (Medium 
Density Multi-Family Residential). The property is 0.94 acres, located on the southeast corner of 
Palmetto Ave. and Burnwood Dr. (141 Burnwood Dr. and 165 Palmetto Ave., Merritt Island) 
(21Z00015) (Tax Account 2426535) (District 2) 

Daniel Schwab, 801 Del Rio Way, Merritt Island, stated he would like to rezone in order to develop 
residential attached townhomes. He said he spoke with the Merritt Island Redevelopment Agency, 
who said they would like to see townhomes on the property that are affordable. 

No public comment. 

Peter Filiberto asked if Mr. Schwab will be hooking up to County sewer and water. Mr. Schwab 
replied yes.  

Motion by Ron Bartcher, seconded by Joe Buchanan, to recommend approval of the requested 
change of zoning classification from BU-1 to RU-2-15. The motion passed unanimously. 

395 East, LLC (Alex Berkovich) 
A change of zoning classification from SEU (Suburban Estate Use) to EU (Estate Use Residential). 
The property is 6.33 acres, located on the southwest corner of Curry Dell Lane and S. Courtenay 
Pkwy. (No assigned address. In the Merritt Island area.) (21Z00018) (Tax Account 2511450) (District 
2) 

Alex Berkovich, 6065 S. Tropical Trail, Merritt Island, stated the board saw this property 
approximately one year ago and the request was approved with only one member in opposition. The 
request a year ago was AU to EU. Unfortunately, at the County Commission meeting there were 
many neighbors who were opposed to the change because Mr. McGuire wanted to develop an 11-lot 
subdivision, and although he was allowed to do that, the neighbors came out in large numbers and 
stated they believed it would be a construction nightmare. He said Mr. McGuire wanted to use the 
neighbors’ private street to access the property. He said he’s met with the HOA president and vice 
president on two occasions, and their biggest contention was they would not allow their private street 
to be used as access points. He stated he assured the HOA president that he will not use the private 
street as an entrance point; he will use S. Tropical Trail from one end, and S. Courtenay Parkway 
from the other. He said he also assured the HOA he will not build more than four homes on the 
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property. He explained that his goal is to have two properties for his parents and kids, and then sell 
the two others on S. Tropical Trail and S. Courtenay Pkwy. He stated the board will probably hear 
people say they do not want development, but he’s not building 11 homes, he’s building four homes, 
if possible based on certain situations. He stated he is asking the board to allow him to go to the 
zoning that was requested a year ago. He noted he met with the County Attorney, the District 2 
Commissioner, and staff two weeks ago and they are all in agreement that 11 homes is not a 
reasonable number, but he believes four homes is a number that is manageable if it can be done.  

Mark Wadsworth asked if he owns the property across the street on S. Courtenay Parkway. Mr. 
Berkovich replied he is negotiating that property. 

Mr. Wadsworth asked if he wants four lots total, or four lots between the S. Tropical Trail and S. 
Courtenay Parkway. Mr. Berkovich replied the S. Courtenay Parkway lot that is on the water is not in 
consideration, and he wants four lots on the dry side, which would be west of S. Courtenay. Mr. 
Berkovich continued that the District 2 Commissioner suggested that he would be comfortable, if he 
does buy the lot on the east side of S. Courtenay, that it not be developed, and it would stay zoned 
SEU. He reiterated that he is only asking for the rezoning on the dry portion, which is between S. 
Tropical Trail and S. Courtenay Parkway.  

Paul Body stated the lot on the east side of S. Courtenay Parkway is included with the application to 
change the zoning from SEU to EU, and it is part of the same tax account number.  

Mr. Berkovich stated when he met with the County Attorney and the Commissioner, they felt it better 
to keep that lot SEU and develop it because the lot cannot be expanded. He noted he is not in 
contract yet on that property; he is only in contract with Mr. McGuire on the dry portion of 5.5 acres.  

Mr. Body clarified the property was advertised to include the portion east of S. Courtenay Parkway, 
and whether it is buildable or not, it was advertised with the property under consideration today. Mr. 
Berkovich replied in that case, his request for EU would be for the whole property, including the piece 
on the east side of S. Courtenay Parkway.   

Jeffrey Ball suggested the board table the request to allow staff to make sure the legal description 
submitted by the applicant included the piece on the east side of S. Courtenay Parkway, and if it 
wasn’t, the maps need to amended. He said staff’s understanding is that the piece on the east side of 
S. Courtenay Parkway was included in the overall property, and if Mr. Berkovich does not have owner 
authorization for that piece, that would be something staff needs to look at in further detail.  

Peter Filiberto stated if it is all under one tax number, it would be all one property. Mr. Body replied 
yes, it is one legal description that includes the portion on the east side of S. Courtenay Parkway.  

Mr. Ball stated staff needs to look at the documentation that Mr. Berkovich submitted with his 
application to see if there is a difference in what he is allowed to do on one side of the street versus 
the other.  

Mr. Filiberto confirmed that if Mr. Berkovich was to purchase the property it would be the total 
property highlighted on the map. Mr. Ball replied yes, the way the request was advertised, it is staff’s 
understanding that the whole property depicted on the map is part of this application.  
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Mr. Hodgers asked staff if it is possible Mr. Berkovich is mistaken and doesn’t understand the way his 
contract is written. Mr. Ball replied possibly, but without having more time outside of this meeting, staff 
can’t verify if those statements are accurate or not, and he doesn’t feel comfortable moving forward 
without having sufficient time to review that part of the application.  

Mr. Hodgers stated he understands, but if he’s under contract to buy this and it already is just one 
single lot, then it could be that he is just making a mistake and he doesn’t realize that lot is tied to it. 
Mr. Ball stated the issue is owner authorization for the property.  

Public comment.  

Phillip Barnes, 3700 S. Tropical Trail, stated his property is next to the subject property, and he also 
owns and lives in 1245 Leslie Drive, Merritt Island, which is next to Tom Curry’s property, who used to 
own Curry Dell Lane. He stated he is opposed to the request because the Commissioners already 
voted on it and approved it as SEU. He said he is okay with two houses being built, but now the 
applicant wants four houses, and six houses might be next. He said when the property was originally 
for sale by the original owner, he tried to buy it because he wanted to save it because there is nothing 
left on South Merritt Island. He said he wrote four letters and the owner never responded.  

Mr. Wadsworth asked if Mr. Barnes would be okay with four houses. Mr. Barnes replied no, he would 
not, because the applicant told the original owner that it was unbuildable, which is how he bought it 
for $150,000. He said the people who live there need to be respected, and two houses are fine, but 
four houses are not. He said how dare the Commissioner do little things on the side, and he’s tried to 
talk to him, but he won’t talk. He noted there are gopher turtles on the property that are having 
hatchlings right now, 65 years old or older. He said there is enough animal life on the property that 
development will be stopped by the State. 

Mr. Wadsworth pointed out that even if the zoning was approved the owner still has to go through the 
subdivision process. 

Mr. Barnes stated he has already stopped surveyors because they took his survey stakes and moved 
them three feet onto his property, and he told them the next time he sees them there he’s going to 
shoot them.  

Mr. Ball stated staff has reviewed the application submitted by Mr. Berkovich and it includes both the 
east and west sides of S. Courtenay Parkway.  

Robin Silvea, 3800 S. Courtenay Parkway, Merritt Island, stated in reference to the lot on the east 
side of S. Courtenay, she knows something about that because she had to research it when she 
bought her lot. She said Mr. Curry subdivided the neighborhood in 1988 and there is an ordinance 
that says if anything contained wetlands, or big portions of wetlands, if it was not subdivided prior to 
1988, it has to be at least five acres to build. If the board makes the decision today to all of a sudden 
allow subdividing, he can say he doesn’t want that piece of property, and then it’s its own parcel, and 
if it’s its own parcel and under five acres and it’s not subdivided, that is leaving the door open for 
something in the future. She stated there are ordinances in place to protect the wetlands. She said 
her property was subdivided prior to 1988, under five acres, but it was before ’88 so she was able to 
mitigate the wetlands. After 1988 any building must be done on the least intrusive land, which would 
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be on the west side, so it has to stick together. She asked the board to table the request until the 
court ruling on the road is secure, and then make a sensible decision.  

Bill Jefferson, 3750 S. Tropical Trail, Merritt Island, stated he has two acres that directly abut the 
subject property. At the last Commission meeting the determining factor was that more septic tanks 
between the two rivers were not needed.  

Motion by Joe Buchanan to table the request for further investigation and clarification. The motion 
died for lack of a second.  

Mr. Ball advised that before the board is a rezoning application, and its recommendation should be 
based on consistency with the comprehensive plan and compatibility with the surrounding area. He 
said today’s meeting is not the process for subdividing property.  

Mr. Berkovich stated all he is asking for today is a zoning change that was before this same board 
and approved a year ago. As far as going through hoops, he will do whatever he has to, and it will 
give him a chance to work with the neighbors to deal with the turtles and the roadway. 

Mr. Wadsworth asked Mr. Berkovich to confirm he wants four units on the entire subject property. Mr. 
Berkovich replied yes, and he doesn’t want any more. Mr. Wadsworth asked if he wanted three units 
on one side and one on the other side. Mr. Berkovich replied four units on one side. 

Ron Bartcher stated the board needs to recommend approval with a BDP because otherwise it is 
approving the same thing that it approved the last time and was rejected by the County Commission.  

Mr. Hodgers asked, if the request was approved with a BDP for four lots on the portion of property 
between S. Tropical Trail and S. Courtenay Parkway, and in the future he wants to build on the east 
side, he would have to come back before the board. Mr. Ball replied yes, he would have to come back 
to the board amend the BDP. 

Mr. Hodgers explained to Mr. Berkovich that he would be agreeing to four on one side, or three with 
one on the other side, and once he agrees to it it’s binding, so he won’t be able to change it without 
going through this process again. Mr. Berkovich stated he understands.  

Mr. Wadsworth asked if Mr. Berkovich wants to put a unit on the portion of the property east of S. 
Courtenay Parkway. Mr. Berkovich replied he would prefer not to, he would rather leave it for the 
residents to enjoy, his family, and whomever buys the other two lots.  

Robert Robb, engineer for the applicant, stated today they are only asking for a change of zoning. 
There are a lot of issues that need to be dealt with as far as wetlands. He said Mr. Berkovich would 
like a maximum of four units, but once they get through County Code, FDEP, and St. John’s, it might 
end up being three units or two units. He believes the property that fronts the water is 100% wetlands 
and would end up going with one of the lots on the center portion of the property. He said regarding 
the Curry Dell Lane litigation, it is his understanding that once a subdivision reaches approximately 
70% ownership of residents, the HOA takes over and all of the land is switched over to the HOA. In 
this case, he believes the road right-of-way never got switched over and the owner has passed away, 
so now there are legal issues with how to transfer. 
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Mr. Berkovich stated he is not involved in any litigation with anyone, and he has no problem ensuring 
that he will never use Curry Dell Lane for any kind of ingress/egress. He said he respects everyone 
who attended the meeting today and he’s sure they want to see a nice park, but this is land that is 
allowed to be subdivided in the future.  

Mr. Wadsworth stated approval would be with a BDP possibly to also include the ingress/egress. 

Abby Jorandby noted a BDP is voluntary by the applicant.  

Mr. Berkovich stated he agreed to everything that was requested, no entrance from Curry Dell Lane. 

Ms. Jorandby stated in the prior discussion with the Commissioner, the concerns were that there 
would be no more than four single-family residences, no more than two stories, and no roadway 
access to the north of the property. She asked Mr. Berkovich if he recalls agreeing to that. Mr. 
Berkovich replied yes, Curry Dell Lane would be a private street and he would not have access.  

Ms. Jorandby pointed out that he would be in a septic overlay, so he would have to have the 
advanced septic system. Mr. Berkovich replied yes, and he believes the Commissioner did not want 
any attached homes, or additional living quarters.  

Ms. Jorandby stated the other condition is a maximum of 35 feet in height for the homes, which is per 
code, but that is what was discussed with the Commissioner at the prior meeting with staff.  

Mr. Wadsworth asked Mr. Berkovich if he agrees with those items. Mr. Berkovich replied he agrees.  

Mr. Bartcher asked if the parcel is going to be subdivided so that the property can be sold as 
individual lots, or is Mr. Berkovich going to retain ownership of the entire thing when he builds the four 
houses. Mr. Berkovich replies he does not know yet, but he thinks he will have to subdivide it at some 
point.  

Mr. Body advised the board that if he is subdividing the property into more than two lots he has to go 
through the subdivision process. 

Mr. Bartcher stated if subdivided, he would assume two of the lots would have to be flag lots. Mr. 
Berkovich replied yes.  

Mr. Bartcher asked staff how wide the flag stem has to be.  

Mr. Berkovich stated he believes he will need to request waivers, and he will have to go down to 20 
feet for the flag stem, but he believes the requirement is 25 feet. 

Mr. Bartcher asked staff if the waivers would be part of the BDP, or would that be the other board that 
grants the waivers. Mr. Body replied he would have to get the waivers when he goes through the 
platting process. Mr. Bartcher stated if the property is 140 feet wide, then the two stems could each 
be 20 feet, for which he would have to get an exception.  

Mr. Body noted the code calls for a corridor lot to have a 25-foot access stem. Mr. Bartcher stated if 
it’s 25 feet, then that would mean the lots would be too small because the lots need to be 100 feet 
wide.  
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Mr. Robb stated that is why they are asking for a maximum of four lots, because they have to go 
through the process to see if they can get four; it may only be three lots.  

Mr. Body pointed out that another requirement is that a corridor lot has to have at least an acre of 
land, less the flag stem portion. 

Mr. Bartcher stated he is not comfortable with four lots in the center section, but three lots seems to 
be a reasonable compromise.  

Mr. Wadsworth asked Mr. Berkovich if he would be interested in three lots. Mr. Berkovich replied if he 
owns the other portion of the lot, which he doesn’t know if he does or doesn’t, then he will have the 
option to build the fourth home there in the future if possible. He said he doesn’t know if the zoning is 
the right avenue to discuss how many lots he can put on the property. 

Ms. Jorandby advised the board that this is a rezoning application, so if the applicant voluntarily 
brings forward a BDP, that would be something to consider, but the motion will either be to 
recommend approval or denial to the County Commission. Right now, the applicant is requesting the 
rezoning with a BDP with those four conditions. It is something voluntary from the applicant, so if he’s 
not willing to drop it down to three lots, that is something to take into consideration, but it’s not the 
actual motion from the board. 

Mr. Hodgers asked, if he decides to build on the east side and make that one of the lots, would the 
BDP have to include that language, or is it just strictly four lots for the entire parcel. Ms. Jorandby 
replied, what was discussed was four lots for the entire parcel, since it is an application for the entire 
parcel. 

Mr. Berkovich stated originally, he was going to build four on the center portion. He said he cannot 
imagine building on wetlands on the east portion. He stated he is willing to work with staff and the 
board, but this board approved the same request a year ago with the potential for 11 lots. As for how 
the lots get split, staff and his engineer will work it out. He said he doesn’t think it’s fair for the 
residents to come and discuss a different subject matter and change the board’s mind the way they 
did with the Commission because from what he understands from a legal point of view he cannot see 
this not being approved as the EU zoning that was requested and approved by this board last year. 
He stated if staff and himself cannot work out a reasonable way with four lots, then he will be stuck 
with three lots.  

Mr. Hodgers stated in light of what was just discussed, with the east side property in play, he would 
vote to approve it with a BDP for four units. 

Mr. Berkovich stated if he is able to put four units in the center portion, he will not be able to put 
anything on the east side of S. Courtenay Parkway, but it will depend on if it’s actually feasible and if 
waivers will reduce the flag lots to 20 feet as opposed to 25 feet. He said the subject has become less 
of a zoning hearing and more of a political hearing; not on the board’s side, but on his neighbors’ 
side.  

Mr. Ball noted it’s not whether staff and Mr. Berkovich can work out whether he can build four lots, it 
is whether Mr. Berkovich can demonstrate to staff that he complies with the code requirements. He 
stated there is a code that regulates development and he has to meet that, and if he doesn’t, then 
there are some provisions that allow for him to request a waiver from the code, and that is granted by 
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the Board of County Commissioners. He said approval of waivers depends on the section of code; if it 
is the Subdivision Code, a waiver would be determined by the Board of County Commissioners; there 
are some zoning provisions that would go to the Board of Adjustment, but those would relate to 
zoning setbacks, lot width, and lot depth. Depending on what waiver Mr. Berkovich would be 
requesting determines which board he goes to.  

Mr. Bassford stated Mr. Berkovich has said he will agree to a BDP, but there is not a BDP in the 
agenda package. 

Mr. Ball stated at this stage a BDP is kind of a work in progress, so a BDP is not required to be 
submitted at this point. The advisory board can recommend that Mr. Berkovich submit a BDP and list 
the conditions, and then it’s up to the Board of County Commissioners to acknowledge that and make 
that part of its motion.  

Ms. Jorandby stated she would like to make sure the applicant agrees that it would be a BDP with the 
following conditions: No more than four single-family residences; the residences will not exceed two 
stories; there will be no roadway access to the north, only access from S. Courtenay Parkway and S. 
Tropical Trail; will utilize the advanced septic systems; and a maximum height structures of 35 feet. 
Those are the conditions we discussed with the Commissioner at the prior meeting. 

Mr. Berkovich stated he agrees to the conditions. 

Motion by Brian Hodgers, seconded by Ron Bartcher, to recommend approval of the requested 
change of zoning classification from SEU to EU, with a BDP containing the following conditions: no 
more than four single-family residences; the residences will not exceed two stories; no ingress/egress 
to Curry Dell Lane; developer/owner will utilize the advanced septic systems; and a maximum height 
of structures not to exceed 35 feet. The motion passed 5:1, with Peter Filiberto voting nay. 

4090 Aurora Pines, LLC (Bruce Moia) 
A Small Scale Comprehensive Plan Amendment (21S.04) to change the Future Land Use 
designation from RES 4 (Residential 4) to RES 6 (Residential 6). The property is 6.21 acres, located 
on the north side of Aurora Rd., approx. 677 ft. west of Turtlemound Rd. (4090 Aurora Rd., 
Melbourne) (21PZ00030) (Tax Account 2702879) (District 5) 

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by Joe Buchanan, to table the request to the July 26, 2021, LPA 
meeting, due to lack of quorum. The vote was unanimous. (David Bassford abstained; therefore, a 
quorum was not maintained) 

4090 Aurora Pines, LLC (Bruce Moia) 
A change of zoning classification from TR-3 (Mobile Home Park) to TR-1-A (Single-Family Mobile 
Home). The property is 6.21 acres, located on the north side of Aurora Rd., approx. 677 ft. west of 
Turtlemound Rd. (4090 Aurora Rd., Melbourne) (21Z00016) (Tax Account 2702879) (District 5) 

Motion by Peter Filiberto, seconded by Joe Buchanan, to table the request to the July 26, 2021, LPA 
meeting, due to lack of quorum. The vote was unanimous. (David Bassford abstained; therefore, a 
quorum was not maintained) 
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Gary E. and Joanna L. Mills 
A change of zoning classification from AU (Agricultural Residential) to RR-1 (Rural Residential). The 
property is 1.26 +/- acres, located on the south side of Arlington Ave., approx. 0.25 mile west of 
Cushman Dr. (4257 Arlington Ave., Mims) (21Z00013) (Tax Account 2001899) (District 1) 

Gary Mills, 4255 Arlington Avenue, Mims, stated they purchased their house in 2015, but when the 
house was built in 1994 it encompassed two parcels of land. When the former owner tried to sell it in 
2000, the buyer only wanted one acre, so they split off one acre and that is the residence he and his 
wife purchased, zoned AU. The remaining acreage was sold off and made into a blueberry farm. He 
stated he owns both parcels now; their home is on one acre, which is not in compliance with AU, and 
with the remaining acreage he would like to take a little over 1.5 acres and join it with their house. 
With the remaining 1.26 acres, he would like to leave that set aside in the event that they want to sell 
it in the future, that it can be developed. The dilemma they face is that AU requires 2.5 acres, and 
RR-1 requires one acre. What it will do is put the house back in compliance and then this 1.25 acres 
will be RR-1. 

Mark Wadsworth ask how many acres Mr. Mills wants to rezone. Mr. Mills replied 1.26 acres at the 
dead-end of Arlington Avenue. 

No public comment. 

Ron Bartcher noted that the two letters from neighbors do not give a reason for objections, and asked 
if there have been any other comments. Kyle Harris stated no one else has contacted staff. 

Mr. Mills stated he doesn’t know the people who objected, and he doesn’t know why they would be 
concerned.  

Motion by Ron Bartcher, seconded by Joe Buchanan, to recommend approval of the requested 
change of zoning classification from AU to RR-1. The motion passed unanimously. 

Upon consensus, the meeting adjourned at 4:11 p.m. 


	PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD MINUTES
	Approval of the May 3, 2021, Minutes
	CBH Properties Melbourne, LLC (Bruce Moia)
	Joshua E. Motta and Virginia L. Rymer
	Timothy and Diane Lystlund
	Timothy and Diane Lystlund
	Schwab Construction Group, Inc. (Daniel Lee Schwab)
	395 East, LLC (Alex Berkovich)
	4090 Aurora Pines, LLC (Bruce Moia)
	4090 Aurora Pines, LLC (Bruce Moia)
	Gary E. and Joanna L. Mills


